

Sickness Absence Policy

January 2024 - January 2027

Reference Number	Version	Status	Author		
HR-001	2.0			Head of Human Resources and Organisational Development	
			Sponsor		
			Director of	Nursing	
			Team	-	
			Human Re Developm	esources and C ent	Drganisational
Title	Sickness Absence Policy				
	1. Section 4: [Definition of Long	- term absence	amended to 2	8 days.
		: Definition of Lor	-		-
	3. Section 15: Clarification of Short-term absence triggers and reasons for review				
	 Section 16.1: Long term Definition of Long- term absence amended to 28 days absence. 				
Amendments	 General: removal of reference to Schedule 5 as this is not in the document, and replaced with reference to Appendix A 				
	6. Section 33: Inclusion of Flexible working and Gender Reassignment as policies with interdependencies.				
	7. Section 34: Updated reference to ACAS guidance				
	8. Appendix A: Update of information for long- term and short-term triggers				
	9. Updated Equality Impact Assessment				
	10. Review Date amended to Jan 2027				
Purpose	This policy enables managers to address sickness absence issues, both short and long- term, in a fair, consistent, and equitable manner				
Superseded Documents	Sickness Absence Policy v1.2				
Audience	All staff directly employed within Nottingham and Nottinghamshire Integrated Care Board				
Consulted with	Integrated Care Board Senior Leadership Team and Staff Engagement Group				
Equality Impact Assessment	See Appendix C				
Approving Body	Human Resourc	ces Executive Ste	eering Group	Date approved	January 2024
Date of Issue	January 2024				•
Review Date	January 2027				

This is a controlled document and whilst this policy may be printed, the electronic version available on the ICB's document management system is the only true copy. As a controlled document, this document should not be saved onto local or network drives.

NHS Nottingham and Nottinghamshire ICB's policies can be made available on request in a range of languages, large print, Braille, audio, electronic and other accessible formats from the Engagement and Communications Team at <u>nnicb-nn.comms@nhs.net</u>

Contents

Page

1	Introduction	5
2	Purpose	5
3	Roles and Responsibilities	6
4	Definitions	8
5	General Points	8
6	Reporting Absence	9
7	Evidence of Incapacity for Work	9
8	Statement of Fitness to Work (Fit Note)	10
9	Employee Occupational Sick Pay Entitlements	10
10	Occupational Sick Pay Conditions	11
11	Sickness during Annual Leave	12
12	Annual Leave during Sickness Absence	13
13	Bank Holiday Entitlement	13
14	Carry Forward of Accrued Annual Leave between Annual Leave Years during periods of extended Sickness Absence	13
15	Short Term Absence	14
16	Long Term Absence	15
17	Ongoing Medical Conditions	16
18	Attendance/Incapacity Review Hearing	16
19	Return to Work Meeting	17
20	Occupational Health Services	17
21	Disability Related Absence and Reasonable Adjustments	18
22	Substance Misuse	18
23	Returning to Work	19
24	III Health Retirement	19

25	Dismissal on the Grounds of Capability	20
26	Stages	21
27	Maternity Related Absence	22
28	Medical Suspension	22
29	Appeal	22
30	Equality and Diversity Statement	22
31	Communication, Monitoring and Review	23
32	Staff Training	23
33	Interaction with other ICB Policies	23
34	References	24
	Appendix A: Formal Stages of Absence Management	25
	Appendix B: Return to Work Interview Form	27
	Appendix C: Equality Impact Assessment	30

1. Introduction

- 1.1 This policy applies to the NHS Nottingham and Nottinghamshire Integrated Care Board, hereafter referred to as 'the ICB'.
- 1.2 The ICB recognises the importance of balancing the health needs of employees against the needs of the ICB and is committed to providing excellent working conditions and appropriate support to achieve that balance.
- 1.3 Encouraging employees to attend work and supporting them back into the workplace is known to maintain employee health and wellbeing and improve ICB effectiveness.
- 1.4 The overall purpose of the policy is to set out the ICB's approach to the management of sickness absence within the workplace. This document also sets out guidance to employees and managers about their responsibilities in relation to Sickness Absence Management.
- 1.5 The ICB is committed to ensuring that all personal information is managed in accordance with current data protection legislation, professional codes of practice and records management and confidentiality guidance. More detailed information can be found in the ICB's Confidentiality & Data Protection Policy and related policies and procedures located on the website.

2. Purpose

- 2.1 This policy enables managers to address sickness absence issues, both short and long-term, in a fair, consistent, and equitable manner. It is recognised however that all cases must be dealt with on an individual basis because of differing circumstances therefore this procedure gives an outline of the principles to be observed.
- 2.2 It should be noted that all other types of absence should be dealt with in accordance with the appropriate policy, e.g., maternity, adoption, employment break, etc. Line managers should consider, and take due account of, individual circumstances and all relevant factors before action is taken e.g., maternity related absence, stress, disability related absence, work related factors.
- 2.3 Confidentiality will be maintained in all aspects of absence management and records will be kept in line with the Data Protection Act and General Data Protection Regulations 2016.
- 2.4 Guidance and support will be provided to line managers who implement and apply policies and procedures relating to absence. All new employees will be made aware of this policy during their induction.
- 2.5 The ICB recognises that, on occasion, anyone may become unwell or subject to emergencies. However regular attendance at work is a contractual requirement.

- 2.6 The appropriateness of referral to the ICB's Occupational Health Provider will be discussed between the individual, their line manager and a HR representative. A referral will be made in all cases of long-term sickness absence, and where short-term absences gives rise for concern a referral should also be considered.
- 2.7 It is acknowledged that on occasion people may be away from work on a long- term basis because of chronic or acute ill health. Although each case will be dealt with on an individual basis this policy outlines certain principles that will always be observed.
- 2.8 In dealing with any sickness absence cases, managers must be mindful of obligations that they and the ICB may have under the Equality Act 2010. In identifying whether an employee is covered by the Act advice will be sought from appropriate medical professionals.
- 2.9 Advice should be taken from Human Resources at all formal stages of this procedure to ensure the consistent application of this procedure throughout the ICB.
- 2.10 Employees may be accompanied by a trade union representative or work colleague in all formal discussions with managers about their absence.

Roles	Responsibilities
Chief Executive	Has delegated responsibility for maintaining an overview of the corporate ratification and governance process associated with the policy.
Line Managers	Line managers have an important role to play in the management of absence. The key responsibilities for managers include:
	 Ensure that they are familiar with this policy and their obligations in relation to the application of the policy. Communicate appropriately with absent employees. Dealing with any actions in a timely manner, balancing the needs of the individual with those of the ICB, and ensuring that relevant Sickness Notification forms are completed and submitted in line with the agreed procedure. Maintain and retain accurate records of all absences in line with the data protection act. Conduct effective return to work meetings after each individual episode of sickness. Always maintain appropriate levels of confidentiality.

3. Roles and Responsibilities

Roles	Responsibilities
	 Make Occupational Health referrals as appropriate. Attend any training provided on policy updates, and/or legislation. Identify a 'nominated deputy' for staff to report sickness absence to during periods of annual leave/out of the office/non-working time and communicate this to staff.
Employees	 Employees are expected to: Ensure regular attendance at work. Report absences promptly to their line manager, or 'nominated deputy' –on the morning of the first day of absence. Communicate appropriately with their manager when absent from work. Co-operate fully in the use of these procedures, completing and submitting relevant Sickness Notification as specified and within time frame. Attend an appointment with a medical practitioner nominated by the ICB, where appropriate Act in compliance with all requirements of the sick pay scheme Attend review meetings and return to work meetings with appropriate manager when discussing periods of absence or planning return to work, reasonable adjustments, or alternative employment.
Trade Unions	 The Trade Unions play a vital role in: Representing members in the procedure and providing support and advice. Working in partnership with management, HR, and Occupational Health to ensure employees are treated fairly and consistently. Articulating the issues and suggesting solutions.
Human Resources	The HR Team will provide support and advice on all aspects of the application of this policy and process.

4. Definitions

Term	Definition
Persistent Short- Term Absence	Short term sickness is identified as a series of absences, often unconnected, which results in persistent short-term absences from the workplace.
Long Term Absence	Absences that are at least 28 calendar days.

5. General Points

- 5.1 If an employee knowingly gives any false information, or makes false statements about their sickness, it may be treated as misconduct and may result in disciplinary action being taken and a referral to the Counter Fraud Specialist for further investigation. In proven cases of gross misconduct, it could lead to dismissal (an example of this may include absent on sick leave and working elsewhere).
- 5.2 During periods of sickness absence, employees should not undertake paid or unpaid work while on paid sick leave from the ICB, where any work is undertaken this must be declared.
- 5.3 Dependent upon the nature of the work, this may be considered fraudulent activity which could result in disciplinary action being taken and a referral to the Counter Fraud Specialist for further investigation as well as referral to professional bodes where appropriate.
- 5.4 Any employee who unreasonably fails to comply with the ICB's Sickness Absence policy and procedure may have their occupational sick pay withheld. Any decision to withhold sick pay must be made in conjunction with advice from the HR representative. Advice may also be sought from the ICBs Occupational Health Provider.
- 5.5 The ICB has the right to dismiss employees whilst they are receiving sick pay entitlement. Any decision to dismiss on capability grounds will be subject to medical advice.
- 5.6 The ICB reserves the right to request a Doctor's Certificate for periods of absence of less than seven calendar days in cases of short-term persistent absence. However, this should normally follow an Occupational Health referral where there is no medical reason for continued short-term persistent absence. Furthermore, this option should only be used for a finite period and should be reviewed on a regular basis. Finally, should the employee incur a cost in obtaining a Doctor's certificate, and then this will be reimbursed by the ICB.

6. Reporting Absence

- 6.1 All employees must contact their line manager on the first day of absence as soon as is reasonably practicable or within one hour of their normal starting time. The employee must make this call. The only exception is where it is clearly not possible for employees to ring personally, such as admission to Hospital.
- 6.2 Employees must talk directly to their line manager. Alternative methods of communications such as text messages, e-mail or leaving messages with anybody else are not considered appropriate, unless there are exceptional circumstances. If the line manager is unavailable, then the employee should contact an alternative nominated manager.
- 6.3 If an employee does not have a telephone at home alternative arrangements for reporting sickness must be made.
- 6.4 When reporting absence employees must give the following information:
 - the reason for the absence (if known).
 - the expected length of absence (if known).
 - whether a visit will be made to their GP, and if so, the date of the appointment.
- 6.5 Where possible the manager should be advised of any outstanding work that may require urgent attention during the period of absence. This will enable managers to better plan and allocate work.
- 6.6 In cases of continued absence, employees and line managers should agree appropriate levels, and methods of communication. As a minimum the employee must contact their line manager again on the fourth day of absence to provide them with up-to-date information. Should the absence continue then the employee and the manager must decide upon the frequency of further/continued contact and the form that this will take. It is not sufficient to provide medical certificates as a means of maintaining contact.
- 6.7 It should be noted that failure to maintain contact as per the agreement with the line manager, may result in the payment of occupational sick pay being delayed or withheld. Any decision to take disciplinary action or to withhold or delay payment of occupational sick pay must be made in conjunction with a HR Representative.

7. Evidence of Incapacity for Work

- 7.1 For sickness absence up to seven calendar days, employees can self-certify. The reason for the absence should be given to your line manager to ensure your absence record is accurate.
- 7.2 If an absence exceeds seven calendar days a doctor's medical certificate must be submitted to the line manager, no later than the tenth day of absence, covering the absence from the eighth day. The medical certificate is normally retained by the line manager and the absence recorded on the appropriate staff absence record form.

- 7.3 If an absence continues beyond the period covered by the initial medical certificate, further medical certificates must be submitted to give continuous cover for the period of absence.
- 7.4 Failure to submit consecutive medical certificates in a timely manner may be considered in breach of the Sickness Absence Management policy and may invoke the Disciplinary process.
- 7.5 If the doctor's medical certificate does not specify the period of absence covered, it will be taken as covering a period of seven calendar days only.
- 7.6 For reporting purposes, reports will show long-term absence as at least 28 calendar days.

8. Statement of Fitness to Work (Fit Note)

- 8.1 The statement of fitness to work, known as the 'fit note' was introduced in April 2010. It allows a doctor/GP to advise whether an employee is either:
 - Not fit to work
 - May be fit to work
- 8.2 If the doctor/GP suggests that they 'May be fit to work' there are now several options open which may help to get the employee back to work:
 - Phased return to work
 - Amended duties
 - Altered hours
 - Workplace adaptations
- 8.3 Any such recommendations should be discussed and agreed with the individual and line manager prior to commencement of work at a return-to-work interview (see Appendix B).

9. Employee Occupational Sick Pay Entitlements

9.1 The amount of paid sickness leave entitlement depends on length of service, as outlined below:

Length of service	Sick Pay Entitlement
During the first year of service	One-month full pay and two months' half pay
During the second year of service	Two months' full pay and two months' half pay
During the third year of service	Four months' full pay and two months' half pay

During the fourth and fifth years of service	Five months' full pay and five months' half pay
After completing five years of service	Six months' full pay and six months' half pay

- 9.2 The period during which sick pay is paid and the rate of sick pay for any period of absence is calculated by deducting from the employee's entitlement, on the first day of absence, the aggregate periods of paid sickness during the 12 months immediately preceding that day.
- 9.3 Sick pay is based on basic pay only.
- 9.4 Full pay is inclusive of any statutory benefits. Half pay plus statutory sick pay will not exceed full pay.
- 9.5 For calculating entitlement to sick pay, a previous period or periods of NHS service will be counted towards the employee's entitlement to sick leave with pay where there has been a break, or breaks, in service of 12 months or less.
- 9.6 In the event of employment coming to an end, entitlement to sick pay ceases from the last day of employment.
- 9.7 Absence for planned elective medical treatment, which is for cosmetic reasons alone, must be taken as annual leave and not sick leave. Where planned medical treatment has a cosmetic and health improvement purpose, absence should be reported as sick leave.

10. Occupational Sick Pay Conditions

- 10.1 The conditions for sick pay are financial provisions indicating an entitlement to occupational sick pay and in no way indicate the amount of absence to which an employee is entitled.
- 10.2 If sick pay entitlement is exhausted before a Final Review Meeting takes place, and where the failure to undertake the Final Review is due to delay by the manager, sick pay will be reinstated at half pay as follows:
 - Employees with more than 5 years reckonable service sick pay will be reinstated if the entitlement is exhausted before the Final Review meeting takes place.
 - Employees with less than 5 years reckonable service sick pay will be reinstated if the entitlement is exhausted, and the Final Review meeting does not take place within 12 months of the start of their sickness absence.
- 10.3 Reinstatement of sick pay in these circumstances will continue until the Final Review meeting takes place. It is not retrospective for any period of zero pay in the preceding 12 months of service.
- 10.4 The period of full or half sick pay may be extended:

- Where there is the expectation of a return to work in the short term and an extension would materially support a return and/or assist recovery. Consideration will be given to those staff without full sick pay entitlements.
- Where it is considered that individual circumstances mean that an extension will relieve anxiety and/or assist recovery.
- 10.5 When an extension to sick pay is being considered for any reason, this must first be discussed with a HR Representative.
- 10.6 Sick pay is not normally payable for an absence caused by an accident due to active participation in sport as a profession, or where contributable negligence is proved.
- 10.7 An employee who is absent because of an accident is not entitled to sick pay if damages are received from a third party. Under these circumstances the employee will be advanced a sum not exceeding the amount of sick pay payable under this scheme providing the employee repays the full amount of sickness allowance when damages are received.

11. Sickness during Annual Leave

- 11.1 If an employee falls sick during a period of annual leave either in this country or overseas, and the period of incapacity seriously interrupts the period of leave, then they may count the absence as sick leave provided, they.
 - Notify their line manager either in writing or by telephone at the earliest opportunity, in line with ICB/departmental procedures and no later than the fourth continuous day of illness; and
 - Provide a statement by a qualified medical practitioner; the statement should cover the period of the illness and the nature of the illness.
- 11.2 For information, a serious interruption of annual leave would be deemed as four or more days of continuous illness.
- 11.3 If an employee is absent on sick leave and has pre-booked annual leave then they must notify their manager as soon as possible of the nature of the leave, otherwise it will be assumed that the annual leave is being taken. If the employee intended to spend time at their normal place of residency, then the leave may be credited back upon receipt of appropriate medical statements/Doctors' notes.
- 11.4 If the employee intends to spend more than one night away from their normal place of residency whether it be overseas or in the UK, then the employee must provide a written statement from a medical practitioner advising that the holiday would be beneficial to their condition or recovery, and in no way would aggravate or cause detriment to the illness/injury. Where necessary, the ICB will reimburse the cost of such letters. In addition, the ICB may also choose to obtain a medical opinion from the Occupational Health Provider. If the leave is supported by a medical practitioner, then the employee will have the option to continue with sick

leave and have the annual leave credited back or take the time as annual leave, in which case sick pay, occupational and/or statutory as appropriate, will cease. If an employee is physically unable to return to work after a holiday, they must submit a medical certificate which covers them from the day on which they were expected to return to work. Should the employee take the leave as sickness, then entitlements to sick pay both occupational and statutory will be in line with the normal eligibility rules.

- 11.5 Where the request to continue with a pre-booked holiday is not supported by a medical practitioner, then annual leave should be taken.
- 11.6 Employees will not be entitled to an additional day off if they are sick on a statutory holiday.

12. Annual Leave during Sickness Absence

- 12.1 Where an employee is absent from work for the whole of the **annual leave year** (April to March) on long term sick statutory entitlement of 28 days (inclusive of bank holidays) continues to accrue under the Working Time Regulations for that leave year.
- 12.2 An employee can designate part of their annual leave during a period of long-term sick leave which will be deducted from Statutory Annual Leave entitlement.
- 12.3 Annual leave for the leave year must be taken prior to the employee's return to work or as part of a phased return to work and must be requested in line with the Policy on Annual and Special Leave. Where an employee's prearranged statutory holiday entitlement coincides with a period sick leave, the employee has the option to designate an alternative period for holiday.
- 12.4 If an employee on sick leave has not had the opportunity to take statutory accrued holiday entitlement in the leave year this will be carried over into the next leave year period. When calculating the amount of statutory annual leave an employee has taken managers should count all annual leave days and bank holiday days taken; whether bank holidays are managed as an inclusive entitlement or taken separately to the employees' annual leave entitlement.

13. Bank Holiday Entitlement

13.1 Employees will not be entitled to an additional day off if sick on a statutory holiday.

14. Carry Forward of Accrued Annual Leave between Annual Leave Years during periods of extended Sickness Absence

14.1 During a period of extended sickness absence if an employee's sickness absence spans a change between annual leave years the carry-over of annual leave

between leave year periods will be based solely on the accrued statutory entitlement up to a maximum of 28 days (inclusive of bank holidays). No other annual leave may be carried over.

15. Short Term Absence

- 15.1 The ICB operates an accurate method of recording and monitoring levels of absence. If the amount of time being taken off for illness is giving cause for concern, managers will discuss this with employees at the return-to-work meeting and provide them with a record of all absences from work. The individual will have the opportunity to explain any personal or work-related issues which may be a factor in the absence. This will provide an opportunity to discuss informally the employee's health status, required improvements in attendance and the time period in which any improvements should be achieved.
- 15.2 To ensure the consistency with the application of the Sickness Absence Policy, trigger points are used to monitor short term sickness and long-term sickness.
- 15.3 The triggers for short term absence are:
 - Four occasions of absence in any rolling 12-month period; or
 - A cumulative total of 14 days absence in any rolling 12-month period.
- 15.4 Absence reviews may also be triggered if a regular pattern of sickness is identified to allow review of/ for the timing/ reason of the absence. This may include the following reasons:
 - The employee regularly goes home sick after attending work for just over half the shift.
 - The employee does not attend on days when annual leave requests have been refused.
- 15.5 Where an employee's attendance fails to improve and reaches a trigger, a formal meeting will be held with the individual- please refer to Appendix A.
- 15.6 The purpose of the meeting is for the manager to investigate the reasons for this continued absence and to provide support and assistance to overcome any short term issues, patterns or problems which are identified in order to support and encourage improved attendance. At this stage an action plan of improvement will be set.
- 15.7 Where an individual fails to maintain regular attendance deemed acceptable for the ICB, they will progress through the stages identified in the scheme of delegation. This process may, eventually result in dismissal if the absence continues.
- 15.8 At any stage during this process, it may be appropriate to seek advice from an ICB appointed medical practitioner.

- 15.9 Employees are entitled to have a staff side representative or workplace colleague not acting in a professional capacity to accompany them to any of the formal stages of this procedure if they so wish.
- 15.10 If at any stage the employee achieves a better attendance record than is required by a warning, no action will be taken. The manager will continue to monitor the level of attendance or pattern of absence.
- 15.11 Prior to formal action being taken advice must be sought from Human Resources.

16. Long Term Absence

- 16.1 Long term absence is classed as at least 28 calendar days.
- 16.2 In all cases of long-term absence, Occupational Health advice must be sought.
- 16.3 In cases of long-term absence line managers must arrange to conduct regular review meetings to discuss possible courses of action should the absence continue. In most cases, a wellbeing meeting should be arranged for week three and continue monthly. In some cases, flexibility will be necessary to accommodate hospitalisation and recovery. The employee will have the right to be accompanied at these meetings by a Trade Union representative or work colleague. The employee should expect to attend regular wellbeing review meetings with their manager to discuss possible courses of action to enable their return.
- 16.4 These meetings should be held at mutually convenient locations, with due regard made to the employee's circumstances. If the employee is too unwell to attend the meeting and if mutually agreeable, the manager can visit the individual at their home. The line manager needs to be aware of safeguarding procedures for themselves. However, it should be noted that, as part of the return-to-work process, it may be more relevant to hold the meetings at a business location, or a suitable alternative venue.
- 16.5 The first formal stage of this process should take place, at the 3 months stage, or when full sick pay is due to expire if this is earlier. This meeting should be held in line with the guidance in Appendix A.
- 16.6 The purpose of this meeting is to allow all parties to consider a range of options that may be available. These options could include, but aren't limited to:
 - Possibility, and likelihood of return to work, and when
 - Possibility of alternative employment
 - Identifying and implementing 'reasonable adjustments'
 - III Health retirement
 - Termination of contract on the grounds of medical capability the ICB would only ever consider this after exhausting all other options.
- 16.7 Where an individual continues to remain absent from the workplace through ill health, they will progress through the stages indicated in Appendix A.

16.8 Employees who fail to attend review meetings, and formal meetings may still be subject to the various sanctions contained within this policy.

17. Ongoing Medical Conditions

- 17.1 In some situations, an employee may have ongoing health related problems which may impact upon their ability to perform the duties of their role. The employee may still be in work or have long term or short-term absence. This will be addressed by any or all the following three steps.
 - Medical advice, support, and guidance to help determine the best course of action for the individual.
 - Reasonable Adjustments / redeployment consider what adjustments can be made to role including hours or lighter duties. Identify if there is any suitable alternative role the individual could undertake either on a permanent basis or Interim basis.
 - Final Review Panel- if the individual's substantive post is not suitable due to their ill health and the above stages have been unsuccessful in supporting the employee to resume full duties, and final review hearing is the next stage (see Appendix A).
- 17.2 Before any decision to terminate an employee on medical grounds the following must have been meaningfully considered:
 - Rehabilitation
 - Phased return
 - A return to work with or without adjustments
 - Redeployment with or without adjustments

18. Attendance/Incapacity Review Hearing

- 18.1 Where all possible stages of this policy have been exhausted and there is no likelihood of the employee maintaining regular attendance at work, it may be necessary to consider termination of the employee's contract on the grounds of capability/incapability due to ill-health.
- 18.2 An Attendance Review/Incapacity Review Hearing will be convened to consider, and the hearing will be conducted in line with the scheme of delegation supported by the HR Team and attended by the employee and their manager and the HR Manager. The employee has the right to be represented at this hearing by a Trade Union representative or accompanied by a work colleague.
- 18.3 During the hearing all the facts available should be given consideration including evidence that the manager has made all reasonable efforts to assist the employee's return to work or improve their attendance.

- 18.4 In all circumstances all reasonable efforts must be made to obtain the appropriate medical advice via Occupational Health.
- 18.5 After hearing representations from the employee's line manager and the employee, a decision will be taken with regard to the employee's continued employment with the ICB.

19. Return to Work Meeting

- 19.1 Following each period of sickness absence, all employees will attend a return-towork meeting with their line manager to discuss their absence. If the employee has been absent with a highly sensitive condition, they may ask for a manager of the same gender to manage the absence.
- 19.2 The discussion should allow for an exchange of information and be as frank and as open as possible as this will prevent any misunderstandings concerning the nature of the absence. Managers should also take this opportunity to discuss any patterns or trends of absence that may emerge. The manager should ask the employee if they have undertaken any work with a secondary employer during the period of absence.
- 19.3 A fundamental purpose of this meeting is to allow the line manager the opportunity to discuss any assistance, help, counselling, or action on work- related issues that may be provided to enable an employee to return to work or prevent further absence occurring.
- 19.4 Notes and outcome of the meeting will be agreed and retained on file.

20. Occupational Health Services

- 20.1 In cases of long-term absence, managers are expected to make a referral to the Occupational Health Service and the following principles should be applied:
 - The Occupational Health Service can be consulted for advice when the likelihood of a return to work or cause of absence is not known.
 - A member of staff may be referred to the Occupational Health Service at an early stage in the absence if it considered that a referral may benefit the employee or the ICB.
 - The Occupational Health Service is available to give both general and specific advice on the fitness of an employee for work, adjustments to the workplace where appropriate and likely return dates.
 - An employee may request an occupational health referral, via their manager, for advice and support on the best way of seeking a return to work.
- 20.2 Where there is doubt regarding an employee's ability to return to work on a permanent basis advice must be sought from the Occupational Health Service.

Employees may be eligible to ill-health retirement benefits if they have two years continuous membership of the NHS Pension Scheme. Ill-health retirement may be discussed with the individual during the review meetings.

- 20.3 Employees must make themselves available to attend Occupational Health referrals (this may include home visits by an Occupational Health representative or the attendance at an Occupational Health Office). However, due regard should be made to the accessibility of the location in relation to the nature of absence. Following the referral, Occupational Health provider will then provide a written report to management, a copy of which will also be sent to the individual. In all cases management will meet with the individual to discuss the content of the report.
- 20.4 In some cases, it may be more appropriate for Occupational Health to contact a third party for a medical opinion e.g., GP, Consultant etc. and consent must be obtained from the employee concerned. In these cases, any information provided by a third party is always disclosed to Occupational Health and not to management. Occupational Health will then provide management with a written summary of information provided which is pertinent to the employee's ongoing employment.
- 20.5 Occupational Health may recommend appropriate treatment, such as physiotherapy or cognitive behavioural therapy, in supporting staff to remain in work, or return to work, at the earliest opportunity.

21. Disability Related Absence and Reasonable Adjustments

- 21.1 If an employee is disabled or becomes disabled during their employment, then the ICB is legally required under the Equality Act 2010 to make reasonable adjustments to enable the employee to continue working. The Act broadened the provisions of the Disability Discrimination Act of 1995, for public sector employees.
- 21.2 Advice must be sought from Occupational Health as to what they suggest are 'reasonable adjustments. However, it will be the line manager's decision as to whether those adjustments are also reasonable for the service. Any adjustments made must be discussed with the individual concerned.
- 21.3 The Equality Act 2010 also introduced the concept of positive discrimination where a disabled member of staff can be treated differently to ensure they remain in work. E.g., An internal disabled applicant, who has been displaced from their current role, may be considered favourably against an able-bodied candidate.
- 21.4 Where there is a lack of understanding, on any part, if the absences are linked to a disability Occupational Health advice should be sought at the earliest opportunity.

22. Substance Misuse

22.1 Where an employee's absence is because of a suspected or admitted substance misuse problem, please refer to the ICB's Employee Wellbeing Strategy.

23. Returning to Work

- 23.1 Wherever possible the ICB will aid a return to work on a permanent basis. To establish the most effective way of doing this the ICB may seek further medical advice.
- 23.2 This may include making reasonable adjustments to the employee's job, allowing a phased return to work, or by allowing the employee to return to work on a reduced or alternative hour's basis.

Phased Return

- 23.3 Where a phased return to work is recommended by the Occupational Health provider, or a medical practitioner, the employee will be able to return to work on a part-time basis whilst receiving their full pay. This will be for a maximum period of four weeks, thereafter the employee must either substitute their annual leave for days not worked or receive payment only for the hours worked.
- 23.4 Where an employee requests a phased return to work themselves, they must take annual leave for days not worked or receive payment only for the hours worked.

Redeployment

- 23.5 If medical opinion is that an employee is unfit to return to their role, the possibility of alternative employment must be considered.
- 23.6 Where an employee's pay reduces because of ill-health or injury, and they have the required membership of the NHS Pension Scheme, or the New NHS Pension Scheme, their membership at the higher rate of pay may be protected.

Temporary Injury Allowance

- 23.7 Employees on sick leave and receiving either reduced pay or no pay because of an injury or illness that is wholly or mainly attributable to their NHS employment will be eligible to apply for Temporary Injury Allowance. Applications should be made by the employee to their line manager who will make the decision on whether payment should be made, in conjunction with a HR representative. Further guidance may be sought from OHS or NHS Pensions.
- 23.8 Employees do not need to be members of the NHS Pension Scheme to apply for Temporary Injury Allowance.
- 23.9 Temporary Injury Allowance will stop when the individual returns to work or leaves their employment.

24. III Health Retirement

24.1 Throughout the absence management process all options, such as rehabilitation, redeployment, part time working, job redesign etc. must be considered in conjunction with the employee.

- 24.2 Where the medical opinion indicates that an employee is permanently unfit for any employment or for the duties of their current role, the individual has the option of applying for early retirement on the grounds of ill health, in line with the provisions of the NHS Pension Scheme. This option is only available to employees who have at least two years continuous, pensionable NHS employment.
- 24.3 If an application for ill-health retirement is made, this constitutes a mutual decision that the employee is unable to fulfil their contractual obligations due to their ill-health condition and therefore a termination date will be agreed between the individual and their line manager.
- 24.4 This option should be discussed with the individual in full at the appropriate time and as much information as possible will be provided to enable the employee to make an informed decision. For more information regarding this procedure please contact Human Resources.

25. Dismissal on the Grounds of Capability

- 25.1 Before dismissal is considered, all other options as outlined above must have been discussed with the employee during the regular meetings that have taken place throughout the absence. Managers must be satisfied that all relevant information has been obtained and all relevant facts investigated Documentation supporting this must be provided to the employee. In cases of long-term sickness, managers must also be mindful of the cessation of occupational sick pay entitlements in conjunction with the long-term prognosis.
- 25.2 In cases of short-term absence, managers must also consider the potential loss of specialist knowledge/experienced member of staff, the cost of replacing the employee, whether or any flexible working arrangements could be accommodated in order to retain the skill and knowledge in the ICB.
- 25.3 Should the dismissal of an employee be identified at any stage in the process as the only appropriate option (i.e., all other options as outlined above have been investigated and found to be inappropriate) a Final Review Hearing will be convened. This will be chaired in line with the scheme of delegation and will be attended by the employee in question, their line manager and a Human Resources representative.
- 25.4 Prior to this meeting the employee will receive a copy of the report, detailing the case history to date and considerations taken into account (e.g., Equality Act, implications, suitable alternative employment, ill health retirement) together with all other relevant documents, made to the person authorised to dismiss.
- 25.5 At this meeting the employee will have the opportunity to present their case and submit supporting evidence. They have the right to be accompanied by a Trade Union Representative or work colleague. The employee has the right to appeal this decision.

- 25.6 Following the meeting the employee will be given a letter confirming the reason for dismissal, the date of dismissal, their right to appeal, details of any payment in lieu of contractual notice and any other outstanding payments to which they are entitled e.g., annual leave.
- 25.7 After investigation, consultation, and consideration of other alternative posts, and where there is no reasonable prospect of the employee returning to work, the ICB may terminate employment before the employee has reached the end of the contractual paid sick absence period, plus payment in lieu of contractual notice and any outstanding annual leave.

26. Stages

- 26.1 The Line Manager should inform the HR Team of the sickness trigger to gain advice and guidance.
- 26.2 The table provided in Appendix A indicates the stages of absence management including the likely improvement target and the outcome if this is not met.
- 26.3 Throughout the stages the meetings are an opportunity to provide the individual with a complete record of their absences and discuss these with the individual to identify if the ICB can assist in maintaining their attendance at work.
- 26.4 The purpose of the meeting is to provide support to overcome any identified issues and to develop and agree an improvement plan.
- 26.5 To provide the necessary support, it may be appropriate to seek Occupational Health advice throughout the formal process.
- 26.6 Where there is not demonstrable improvement made against the improvement plan, an individual will progress through to the next stage identified in Appendix A, which could ultimately lead to the employee's dismissal.
- 26.7 If there is sufficient improvement in the employee's attendance at any stage of the formal procedure (i.e., if they exceed a target), the employee will be taken off their improvement targets and no further action will be taken. However, the Line Manager will continue to monitor the individual's attendance, and should their sickness absence start to increase again, the employee may enter the formal stages of the policy at the last point in which they were being managed. This will be managed on a case-by-case basis.
- 26.8 At all stages, Line Managers should seek advice from the HR Team but specifically before moving to a dismissal hearing.
- 26.9 At all stages of the process, employees are afforded the right to representation by a Trade Union representative or work colleague.
- 26.10 Employees should be informed in writing of the meeting with the notice period indicated in Appendix A.

26.11 The right to appeal is afforded to the employee should a formal sanction be issued to an employee.

27. Maternity Related Absence

27.1 Should an employee be absent from work due to pregnancy related sickness, these absences should be recorded separately and not counted towards absence triggers. However, they should continue to be monitored.

28. Medical Suspension

28.1 There may be exceptional instances when it is appropriate to medically suspend an individual from work e.g., where an employee presents for work and a Manager suspects they are unfit to carry out their duties. During the suspension the employee will receive full pay based on their notional working rota/pattern. Advice should always be sought from Human Resources if this situation should arise.

29. Appeal

- 29.1 Employees do not have the right of appeal against informal action e.g., implementation of an action plan.
- 29.2 Employees do have the right of appeal against any formal action taken up to and including dismissal, in addition to redeployment.
- 29.3 Employees may appeal against any formal decision made under this procedure by writing to the appropriate Manager- in line with the scheme of delegation, giving clear reasons for the grounds of appeal. This must be done within 10 working days of any action being taken.
- 29.4 The manager to whom the appeal is addressed will identify an appeal panel in line with the scheme of delegation and a hearing will take place.

30. Equality and Diversity Statement

- 30.1 Nottingham and Nottinghamshire ICB pays due regard to the requirements of the Public Sector Equality Duty (PSED) of the Equality Act 2010 in policy development and implementation as a commissioner and provider of services as well as an employer.
- 30.2 The ICB is committed to ensuring that the way we provide services to the public and the experiences of our staff does not discriminate against any individuals or groups on the basis of their age, disability, gender identity (trans, non-binary), marriage or civil partnership status, pregnancy or maternity, race, religion or belief, gender or sexual orientation.

- 30.3 We are committed to ensuring that our activities also consider the disadvantages that some people in our diverse population experience when accessing health services. Such disadvantaged groups include people experiencing economic and social deprivation, carers, refugees and asylum seekers, people who are homeless, workers in stigmatised occupations, people who are geographically isolated, gypsies, Roma and travellers.
- 30.4 As an employer, we are committed to promoting equality of opportunity in recruitment, training and career progression and to valuing and increasing diversity within our workforce.
- 30.5 To help ensure that these commitments are embedded in our day-to-day working practices, an Equality Impact Assessment has been completed for, and is attached to, this policy.

31. Communication, Monitoring and Review

- 31.1 The Sickness Absence Policy will be highlighted to new employees at staff induction and is stored on the ICB's HR/OD Intranet pages and by the ICB's HR&OD Team.
- 31.2 The Policy will be reviewed periodically every three years (or earlier if changes in the law or any other circumstances require it) and will be approved by the Human Resources Executive Steering Group.
- 31.3 Any individual who has queries regarding the content of this policy, or has difficulty understanding how this policy relates to their role, should contact the HR Lead.

32. Staff Training

- 32.1 All staff will be offered relevant training commensurate with their duties and responsibilities. Staff requiring support should speak to their line manager in the first instance. Support may also be obtained through their HR Department.
- 32.2 Any individual who has queries regarding the content of this policy, or has difficulty understanding how this policy relates to their role, should contact the HR Team via email at <u>nnicb-nn.hr@nhs.net</u>

33. Interaction with other ICB Policies

- 33.1 This policy should be read in conjunction with the Agenda for Change NHS Terms and Conditions of Service Handbook, in addition to the following:
 - Confidentiality and Data Protection Policy.
 - Disciplinary Policy.

- Leave Policy.
- Capability Policy.
- Employee Wellbeing Strategy.
- Gender Reassignment Policy.
- Flexible working Policy.

34. References

- 34.1 The following legislation and guidance has been taken into consideration in the development of this procedural document:
 - Equality Act 2010
 - ACAS guidance 15/08/2023.

Appendix A: Formal Stages of Absence Management

	Period of Absence	Improvement Target	Action	Decision
First Formal Review Meeting	If the employee has had: Short Term: four occasions or 14 cumulative days in any rolling twelve-month period Long Term 28 or more days in any rolling twelve-month period they will be required to attend a formal review meeting. Employee has the right to representation. Invite to the meeting must be sent with five working days' notice.	During the next twelve months, if the employee has a further three absences or ten calendar days they will progress to the next stage of the review.	Formal meeting: Review absence record and reasons for absence. Agree standard of attendance and support if necessary. If not already done, consider OH referral.	Decision in writing, copy kept on personnel file. Will remain on file for 12 months. Employee will have the right to appeal.
Second Formal Review Meeting	From the date of the first formal review meeting if an employee has a further three episodes or ten calendar days of absence, they will be required to attend a second formal review meeting. Employee has the right to representation. Invite to the meeting must be sent with five working days' notice.	During the next six months, if the employee has a further two absences or five calendar days they progress to the next formal stage.	Formal review meeting: Review absence record and reasons for absence and any medical advice that has been received. Agree standard of attendance and identify support if necessary. Referral to be made to OH.	Decision in writing with a copy kept on personnel file. Will remain on file for 12 months. Possible outcome: First Written Warning notification. Employee will have the right to appeal.

	Period of Absence	Improvement Target	Action	Decision
Third Formal Review Meeting	From the date of the second formal review meeting if an employee has a further two episodes of absence or five calendar days, they will be required to attend a third formal review meeting.Employee has the right to representation.Invite to the meeting must be sent with five working days' notice.	During the next six months, if the employee has a further two episodes of absence or three calendar days, they will be required to attend a Final Formal Review meeting.	Formal Review meeting: Review absence record and reasons for absence and any medical advice that has been received. Follow up on actions previously agreed and understand reasons behind improvement target missed. Agree standard of attendance and identify any further support if necessary. Referral to OH and review of existing OH advice.	Decision in writing with a copy kept on personnel file. Will remain on fille for 24 months. Possible outcome: Final Written Warning notification. Employee will have the right to appeal.
Final Review Meeting	From the date of the third formal review meeting, if an employee has a further two episode of absence or three calendar days, they will be required to attend a Final Formal Review Meeting. Employee will be afforded the write to representation. Invite to the meeting must be sent with ten working days' notice.	Depending on outcome of the final hearing review, consider review or reissuing of improvement targets as appropriate.	Final Review meeting: Review absence record, actions taken to support improvement and any medical advice that has been received. Alternatives to dismissal may include redeployment to another role or a reduction in contracted hours (this is not an exhaustive list).	Decision in writing with a copy kept on personnel file. Possible outcome: Dismissal Employee will have the right to appeal.

*Please note – Triggers should be pro rata for part time employees and calculated on contractual days

Appendix B: Return to Work Interview Form

All managers should complete this form for all periods of absence taken by their staff no matter how short or long. The form must only be completed following an interview with the individual member of staff. The employee should sign the form and add any further comments.

Name of the employee		
Job Title/Department		
Line Manager's Name		
Date of return-to-work interview		
Length of employee's absence		
First date of employee's absence		
Date of employee's return to work		
Reason employee gave for absence		
Did the employee properly notify the employer of his/her absence?	Yes	No
Did the employee consult his/her GP?	Yes	No
Did the GP make any recommendations on a 'fit note' as to a phased return to work or potential changes to the employee's hours, duties or to the working environment?	Yes	No

If so, please state what these recommenda practicable:	ations were and whether th	ey are thought to be
Did the GP recommend on a 'fit note' that the employee should be seen by an occupational health specialist?	Yes	No
If so, please explain actions to be taken:	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
Did the employee indicate that factors at work may have caused or contributed to the absence?	Yes	No
If so, please explain what action is to be ta	ken to support the employe	ee?
Is this absence part of an overall pattern?	Yes	No
If so, please explain:		
Does the employee have any type of disability?	Yes	No
If the answer is Yes, what additional suppo	ort has been put in place	<u> </u>
Has the employee undertaken any other work during the period of absence (including paid, unpaid, self-employed, or voluntary)	Yes	No
If the answer is yes, has appropriate action counselling about what is appropriate wher Counter Fraud		
Any further comments from the manager:		
Details any follow-up action		

No further action at this point	Yes	No
Follow-up interview by Line Manager	Yes	No
Referral to Occupational Health by Line Manager.	Yes	No
Manager to discuss situation with Human Resources for further advice	Yes	No
Manager's Signature		
Date		

I certify that I have been unable to work during the period above due to sickness and confirm the content of the discussion above. I confirm that this is a true and accurate reflection of our discussions and understand that this information will be used for the purposes of recording and monitoring sickness absence and that any false information given may lead to disciplinary action being taken and a referral to the Counter Fraud Specialist for investigation.

Employee Signature Date

Appendix C: Equality Impact Assessment

Overall Impact on: Equality, Inclusion and Human Rights [Select one option]	Positive □ Neutral ⊠ Negative □ Undetermined □
---	---

Name of Policy, Process, Strategy or Service Change	HR001 Sickness Absence Policy	Date of Completion	16/08/2023
EIA Responsible Person Include name, job role and contact details.	Gemma Waring Head of HR and OD Gemma.Waring@nhs.net		
EIA Group Include the name and position of all members of the EIA Group.			
Wider Consultation Undertaken State who, outside of the project team, has been consulted around the EIA.	Staff Engagement Group.		

Summary of	References/ sources of information ACAS (2023) Holiday, sickness and leave Acas ACAS (2023 b) Menopause at Work https://www.acas.org.uk/menopause-at-work/menopause-and-the-law CarersUK (2023) Higher proportion of unpaid carers in the most deprived areas of England and Wales <a data-and-information="" data-collections-and-data-sets="" data-quality-of-protected-characteristics-and-other-vulnerable-groups="" data-sets="" digital.nhs.uk="" href="https://www.carersuk.org/press-releases/higher-proportion-of-unpaid-carers-in-the-most-deprived-areas-of-england-and-wales/#:~:text=Women%20were%20more%20likely%20to,likely%20to%20provide%20unpaid%20care</td> Equality Act (2010) Equality Act 2010: guidance - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk)</th></tr><tr><th>Evidence
Provide</th><td>ONS 2022 Sickness in the UK Labour market
https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/employmentandemployeetypes/datasets/sicknessabsenceinthelabourmarket</td></tr><tr><th>an
overview</th><td>ECHR (2016) is-england-fairer-2016-most-disadvantaged-groups-gypsies-travellers-roma.pdf (equalityhumanrights.com)</td></tr><tr><th>of any
evidence</th><td>NHS Digital (2022) Sexual orientation https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/data-collections-and-data-sets/data-sets/mental-health-services-data-set/submit-data/data-quality-of-protected-characteristics-and-other-vulnerable-groups/sexual-orientation
(both internal	GOV (2022) Women's Health Strategy for England <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/womens-health-strategy-for-england/womens-health-strategy-for-eng</u>
and external)	GOV (2021) Office for Health improvement and Disparities, Culture, spirituality and religion: migrant health guide https://www.gov.uk/guidance/culture-spirituality-and-religion
that you utilised to	LGA (2023) Health inequalities: Ethnicity case studies https://www.local.gov.uk/our-support/safer-and-more-sustainable-communities/health-inequalities-hub/health-inequalities-4
formulate the EIA.	Mind (2017) Mind survey finds men more likely to experience work-related mental health problems <u>https://www.mind.org.uk/news-campaigns/news/mind-survey-finds-men-more-likely-to-experience-work-related-mental-health-problems/#:~:text=The%20data%20also%20shows%20that,per%20cent)%20say%20the%20same.</u>
E.g., other	Men's Health Forum (2023) The scale of the challenge https://www.menshealthforum.org.uk/scale-challenge
policies,	NCBI (2021) National Library of Medicine https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8704070/
Acts, patient	NHS (2023) Sickness absence Rates March 2023 https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/nhs-sickness-absence-rates/march-2023-provisional-statistics
feedback, etc.	People Management (2021) Number of trans people who hide their identity at work increasing, poll finds https://www.peoplemanagement.co.uk/article/1743007/number-of-trans-people-who-hide-their-identity-at-work-increasing
	Total Jobs (2021) Trans employee experiences survey: Understanding the trans community in the workplace" (2021)
	NHS Confederation (2023) Leading for all: supporting trans and non-binary healthcare staff <u>https://www.nhsconfed.org/system/files/2023-06/Leading-for-all-supporting-trans-non-binary-healthcare-staff_2023.pdf</u>

https://www.totaljobs.com/advice/trans-employee-experiences-survey-2021-research-conducted-by-totaljobs
 Rayden Solicitors (2021) Divorce in the Workplace. https://raydensolicitors.co.uk/news/the-2021-divorce-in-the-workplace-uk-study/
 RHO 2022, Ethnic inequalities in Health Care, NHS Race and Health Observatory 2022 https://www.nhsrho.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/RHO-Rapid-Review-Final-Report_Summary_v.4.pdf
 WHO (2022) World Health organisation Aging and Health https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/ageing-and-health#:~:text=Common%20health%20conditions%20associated%20with,%2C%20diabetes%2C%20depression%20and%20dementia.

	What are the actual, expected or potential positive impacts of the policy, process, strategy or service change?	What are the actual, expected	What actions have been taken to address the actual or potential positive and negative impacts of the policy, process, strategy or service change?	What, if any, additional actions should be considered to ensure the policy, process, strategy or service change is as inclusive as possible? Include the name and contact details of the person responsible for the actions.	Impact Score
Age	As part of the review process, and via the OH process, any changes staff are experiencing and which are identified as requiring support they may need because of their age, can access support and reasonable adjustments as part of the review process.	Evidence indicate that certain medical conditions are directly associated with Age. Examples of this include hearing loss, cataracts and refractive errors, back and neck pain and osteoarthritis, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, diabetes, depression and dementia (WHO 2022). The impact of changes of age may mean that staff experience unexpected or unplanned absences as they get older, and they do not have the support or adjustments in place to support them in the workplace. This evidence indicates, that while the policy itself may not have a negative impact, those who are experiencing conditions specifically linked to age, have a	Staff can be referred to OH to identify actions or reasonable adjustments at any point, they do not have to wait for an absence to trigger the request for support. Managers and staff can seek guidance from HR if unsure of range and type of support available.	The policy highlights a manager's responsibility to take reasonable adjustments into account throughout the Attendance Management procedures. There is flexibility and discretion in how to handle attendance depending on information available but there need to be increased support and line manager training to support the confidence in application of these adjustments. The policy does not specifically provide advice on how to support staff age related adjustments, age related conditions. The organisation could consider wider review of specific support available for staff in the context of the aging workforce and potential interdependencies with disability or other protected characteristics, and how these may evolve or change over the course of their employment and how to support them in their role.	3

		higher potential of likelihood to pass through the stages of the policy.			
Disability ¹ (Including: mental, physical, learning, intellectual and neurodivergent)	Those with a declared disabilities can have reasonable adjustments in place to support them in the workplace, and if they experience changes to their heath as a result of their condition or if additional issues develop as a result of their disability staff are able to keep arrangement under review.	Sickness at a national level is over 3 times higher for those with long term conditions than short term (ONS 2022) staff may not always declare a condition when they commence employment, or if one develops thorough the course of their employment. Disability related absences are not currently recorded centrally and if adjustments are agreed for a condition, it currently relies on the line manager to know what adjustments are in place and manage them accordingly. This information does not always transfer on change of roles or management. If these remain undiscussed or unknown this has the potential impact of the policy being applied to this group without full consideration of any individual circumstances or reasonable	Staff can be referred to OH to identify actions or reasonable adjustments at any point, they do not have to wait for an absence to trigger the request for support. Managers and staff can seek guidance from HR if unsure of range and type of support available.	The policy highlights a manager's responsibility to take reasonable adjustments into account throughout the Attendance Management procedures. There is flexibility and discretion in how to handle attendance depending on information available but there need to be increased support and line manager training to support the confidence in application of these adjustments. Considerations include how to build environments and relationships so staff feel comfortable in disclosing information about their disabilities, so that supportive interventions may be put in place before they go off sick. Awareness raising of non-inclusive behaviours which would stop staff feeling like they could declare conditions requiring support. Consider the creation and publication of a disability leave policy, to transfer some actions from reactive under this policy to proactive management. Example guidance:	3

	adjustments that the individual may need. This evidence indicates, that while the policy itself may not have a negative impact, those who are experiencing conditions specifically linked to disability have a higher potential of likelihood to pass through the stages of the policy.		https://www.nhsemployers.org/articles/inc lusive-approach-disability-leave The policy highlights a manager's responsibility to take reasonable adjustments into account throughout the Attendance Management procedures. Flexibility in the policy allows managers discretion in how to handle attendance depending on circumstances. Intersectionality: management review needed to consider of how this area may interact with the other areas of this assessment to create the overall impact on an individual's health and wellbeing. They need to formulate specific support based on the information that is available to be able to tailor the appropriate application of this policy. Explicit review and consideration given to support available for staff who become disabled during their employment and in review of context of the aging workforce.	
Gender² (Including: trans, non- binary and gender reassignment)	Female workers are twice as likely as men to be informal carers, (CarersUK 2023) and may take time off sick to manage these responsibilities. Trans and non-binary people face inequalities in many different spaces; being disproportionately affected by hate crime and poverty,	Staff should be reminded that Special Leave Policies are available to deal with urgent domestic issues. Where there are medical issues that are disclosed, reasonable adjustments can be put in place for any	Managers be aware and work with staff to understand and make use of interdependencies and options available under other policies. Around 70 per cent of trans and non- binary respondents declined to report their experiences to supervisors, due to lack of awareness of complaints processes, lack of confidence that the	3

struggling to access healthcare (both related and unrelated to gender identity) Mental health difficulties are a common issue and many trans and non-binary people struggle to access adequate wellbeing support, leading to higher rates of self- harm and suicide. (NHS Confederation 2023) In a 2021 YouGov Survey, 659 Trans employees said that they have to hide their trans status a work (People Management 2021). In 2023 only 34 per cent of trar and non-binary respondents to study by the NHS Confederation had disclosed their gender history to colleagues. The impact of these studies is that not only is it likely that Stat who are trans, non-binary or undergoing gender reassignment may be impacted by health and wellbeing issues that lead to higher levels of absence, but as it is also likely that they have not have openly declared this within the organisation or discussed this with their managers.	 not linked to gender identity. Staff can be linked to the Gender reassignment policy as appropriate for guidance. There are special leave provisions in this Policy available to support leave for appointments that it may not be appropriate to use sickness to cover. Managers and staff can seek guidance from HR if unsure of range and type of support available. 	 issue would be addressed, fear of repercussions from managers and a lack of basic understanding from colleagues (NHS confederation 2023). The organisation needs to explicitly understand the challenges and difficulties experienced by trans and non-binary staff in the workplace and how their relationships with colleagues and managers affect the ability of the organisation to manage the application of policy and ensure that it fully takes into account the context, needs and requirements of the individual it is being applied to. Intersectionality: The organisation needs to be aware of and work with line managers who have the responsibility to implement this policy to ensure they are aware of how Gender may interact with the other areas of this assessment impact on an individual's health and wellbeing and the information that is available to support them with the application of this policy. The manager need be aware of how their own beliefs and biases influence how they interpret others' health needs (Gov 2021).

		If these remain undiscussed or unknown this has the potential impact of the policy being applied to this group without full consideration of any individual circumstances or reasonable adjustments that the individual may need. This evidence indicates, that while the policy itself may not have a negative impact experiencing conditions specifically linked to gender have a higher potential of likelihood to pass through the stages of the policy.		The outcome is that all managers can demonstrate that have worked with the individuals and other professionals, such as Occupational Heath to ensure that they are able to create individual management plans and put reviews and supportive in place that demonstrate that the needs and requirements of the individual have been considered in this context.	
Marriage and Civil Partnership	There is no evidence to suggest that marriage or civil partnership has an impact on sickness levels.	It is worth being aware that evidence is that divorce has an impact on an individual's ability to work with 23% indicating that they took sick leave as a result of it, and 60% of those citing mental health as the reason for absence. (Rayden Solicitors 2021). The impact of this is that there are the potential people experiencing the end of a marriage or civil partnership to be negatively affected by this policy.	Staff can be referred to OH to identify actions or reasonable adjustments at any point, they do not have to wait for an absence to trigger the request for support. Managers and staff can seek guidance from HR if unsure of range and type of support available.		3

					r
Pregnancy and Maternity Status	Pregnancy related sickness absences do not count for attendance management purposes or towards sick pay calculations so, once a member of staff has declared their pregnancy, steps can be taken to ensure that they are not managed under this policy.	There is the risk that staff who are Trans or Non-Binary may not feel safe or able to declare their pregnancy, and there is potential that they will not benefit from the exclusion of monitoring of pregnancy related absences. This evidence indicates, that while the policy itself may not have a negative impact, those who experiencing conditions specifically linked to undeclared pregnancy and maternity, of conditions that are the result of pregnancy have a higher potential of likelihood to pass through the stages of the policy.	Staff can be referred to OH to identify actions or reasonable adjustments at any point, they do not have to wait for an absence to trigger the request for support if they become aware of a condition that need support. Managers and staff can seek guidance from HR if unsure of range and type of support available.	Intersectionality: The organisation needs to be aware of and work with line managers who have the responsibility to implement this policy to ensure they are aware of how this area may interact with the other areas of this assessment to create the overall impact on an individual's health and wellbeing. They need to formulate specific support based on the information that is available to be able to tailor the appropriate application of this policy. There needs to be explicit management of the interaction and management concerning Trans and Non-Binary staff to ensure that they feel safe to declare any pregnancy. The manager need be aware of how their own beliefs and biases influence how they interpret others' health needs (Gov 2021). The outcome is that all managers can demonstrate that have worked with the individuals and other professionals, such as Occupational Heath to ensure that they are able to create individual management plans and put reviews and supportive in place that demonstrate that the needs and requirements of the individual have been considered in this context.	3

Race ³	 People from some ethnic minority groups, especially Pakistani and Bangladeshi groups, are more likely than White British to report long-te illness and poor health (LGA 2023). If these remain undiscussed unknown this has the potent impact of the policy being applied to this group without consideration of any individu circumstances or reasonable adjustments that the individu may need. This evidence indicates, that while the policy itself may not have a negative impact, thos who are experiencing condit specifically linked to race may have a higher potential of likelihood to pass through th stages of the policy. 	erm to wait for an absence to trigger the request for support if they become aware of a condition that need support. Managers and staff can seek guidance from HR if unsure of range and type of support available.	Intersectionality: The organisation needs to be aware of and work with line managers who have the responsibility to implement this policy to ensure they are aware of how this area may interact with the other areas of this assessment to create the overall impact on an individual's health and wellbeing. They need to formulate specific support based on the information that is available to be able to tailor the appropriate application of this policy. The manager need be aware of how their own beliefs and biases influence how they interpret others' health needs (Gov 2021). The outcome required is that all managers can demonstrate that have worked with the individuals and other professionals, such as Occupational Heath to ensure that they are able to create individual management plans and put reviews and supportive in place that demonstrate that the needs and requirements of the individual have been considered in this context.	3
Religion and Belief ⁴	Guidance from the Governm indicates that culture, spiritua and religion intertwine and jo shape beliefs and practices. Individuals sharing the same	ality to identify actions or pintly reasonable adjustments at any point, they do not have	considered in this context. The organisation needs to work with line managers who have the responsibility to implement this policy to ensure they are aware of how cultural, spiritual and religious beliefs impact on an individual's	3

cultural background may hold different religious views affecting their approach to health and wellbeing (Gov 2023).	trigger the request for support if they become aware of a condition that need support.	health and wellbeing, be aware of how their own beliefs and biases influence how they interpret others' health needs (Gov 2021) and ensure they work with the individual to ensure that they are able to
It is difficult to separate what beliefs are cultural, spiritual or religious whether individuals disclose certain types of health information (for example, some health-related topics may be	Managers and staff can seek guidance from HR if unsure of range and type of support available.	create individual management plans and put reviews and supportive in place that demonstrate that the needs and requirements of the individual have been considered in this context.
extremely sensitive for individuals of certain cultural and religious groups to discuss, such as disabilities and sexual and reproductive health matters (GOV 2021)		It is recognised that consideration should be made when progressing through the review stages to accommodate religious practice/ belief for those who may not feel comfortable being in one-to-one meetings with people of the opposite sex.
If these remain undiscussed or unknown This has the potential impact of the policy being applied without full consideration of any individual circumstances or reasonable adjustments that the individual may need.		The intersectionality of this aspect for certain cultures with gender should be considered and managed proactively. for example, gender norms in certain cultures prevent women from discussing certain matters with men and vice versa
This evidence indicates, that while the policy itself may not have a negative impact, those who are experiencing conditions specifically linked to religion or belief may have a higher potential of likelihood to pass		(Gov 2021). There should be explicit line management training to emphasise the importance of facilitating and supporting (paid or unpaid) time off for religious festivals to minimise risk that leave would be refused and sick leave taken in
through the stages of the policy.		replacement.

Sex ⁵	 Women spend a significantly greater proportion of their lives in ill health and disability when compared with men. Not enough focus is placed on women-specific issues like miscarriage or menopause, and women are under-represented when it comes to important clinical trials (Gov 2022). Menopause is not a specific protected characteristic under the Equality Act 2010. But if an employee or worker is put at a disadvantage and treated less favourably because of their menopause symptoms, this could be discrimination if related to a protected characteristic. (ACAS 2023b) If these symptoms are not correctly identified and managed the member of staff has the potentia of the policy being applied without full consideration of any individual circumstances or reasonable adjustments that they may need. Though there are protections for pro	to wait for an absence to trigger the request for support if they become aware of a condition that need support. Managers and staff can seek guidance from HR if unsure of range and type of support available.	Impacts that women's issues: including menstrual bleeding, endometriosis or menopause etc can have on their participation in the workplace and ability to go about their daily lives (Gov 2022) need to be integrated into line manager absence training to assist with the development of individual management plans that prevent unfair and inconsistent application of the policy. Staff and Managers should be aware and trained on the issues surrounding nonawareness of potential conditions, and how they specifically relating to men's health and how this may impact progression through the policy. Intersectionality: The organisation needs to be aware of and work with line managers who have the responsibility to implement this policy to ensure they are aware of how this area may interact with the other areas of this assessment to create the overall impact on an individual's health and wellbeing. They need to formulate specific support based on the information that is available to be able to tailor the appropriate application of this policy.	3
	pregnancy, and pregnancy related illnesses; Many women		There should be specific and explicit consideration of how these issues	

develop long term conditions because of pregnancy (NCBI 2021) If these symptoms remain undiscussed or unknown there is the potential impact of the policy being applied without full consideration of any individual circumstances or reasonable adjustments that the individual may need. Men are twice as likely as women to have diabetes, and twice as likely not to know they have it, they are also more likely to be affected by heart disease and cancer (Men's Health forum 2023).	interact with the characteristic Gender; as there is the potential for enhanced discrimination because of the potential negative impacts caused lack of engagement, understanding and inconsistent application of policy for these health conditions for Trans and non- binary staff.
Research by Mind indicates that while 1 in 3 men attribute work to poor mental health they are less likely to seek help, and or open up or seek support on it from their manager (Mind 2017).	
If health issues specific to men remain undiscussed or unknown This has the potential impact of the policy being applied without full consideration of any individual circumstances or	

	reasonable adjustments that the individual may need. This evidence indicates, that while the policy itself may not have a negative impact, those who are experiencing conditions specifically linked to sex may have a higher potential of likelihood to pass through the stages of the policy.			
Sexual Orientation ⁶	Research shows that that lesbian, gay, bisexual and trans (LGBT+) people experience greater health inequalities compared to heterosexual and cisgender people, such as being at higher risk of poor mental health or missing out on routine health screening (NHS Digital 2022) there is the potential impact that missing out on health screening could lead to longer absences from work due to later detections of conditions. Greater health inequalities that have not been identified at the point of employment or discussed openly with the manager, could result in this group being disproportionately affected by risk that this policy is	Staff can be referred to OH to identify actions or reasonable adjustments at any point, they do not have to wait for an absence to trigger the request for support if they become aware of a condition that need support.	Intersectionality: The organisation needs to be aware of and work with line managers who have the responsibility to implement this policy to ensure they are aware of how this area may interact with the other areas of this assessment to create the overall impact on an individual's health and wellbeing. They need to formulate specific support based on the information that is available to be able to tailor the appropriate application of this policy.	3

		applied without the full consideration of any individual circumstances or reasonable adjustments required. This evidence indicates, that while the policy itself may not have a negative impact, those who are experiencing conditions specifically linked to sexual orientation may have a higher potential of likelihood to pass through the stages of the policy.		
Human Rights ⁷	There is no evidence that this policy contravenes and of the relation to health and care, the most commonly applicable of the Articles within the Human Rights Act 1998.			3
Community Cohesion and Social Inclusion ⁸	This policy is an internal organisational policy and there is no evidence that it impacts community			3

	Cohesion or Social inclusion.				
Safeguarding ⁹ (Including: adults, children, Looked After Children and adults at risk or who lack capacity)		There is potential impact for employees who are carers but have not declared their caring responsibilities and report sick leave to administer their carer responsibilities.	Where a manager has evidence that this is occurring, staff should be reminded that Leave Policies are available to support caring responsibility.	Staff to be reminded of options available to support carers, and managers training to include understanding of the different types of leave available to support carers.	3

have a negative impact, those	Other Groups at Risk ¹⁰ of Stigmatisation, Discrimination or Disadvantage	Roma and Travellers experience poorer health than the average population: with prevalence anxiety, depression, asthma and diabetes (ECHR) but the number of staff that come from this background is currently unknown to the organisation. This has the potential impact of the policy being applied without the full consideration of any individual circumstances or reasonable adjustments required.There is the potential that staff who are living with undeclared addiction such as alcoholism 	Staff can be referred to OH to identify actions or reasonable adjustments at any point, they do not have to wait for an absence to trigger the request for support if they become aware of a condition that need support. Where addiction issues may be an issue, the line manager can seek additional support including seeking the advice though the referral to Occupational Health services to formulate adjustments.	to be aware of and work with line managers who have the responsibility to	3
-------------------------------	---	---	---	--	---

who are experiencing conditions specifically linked to other areas of their life, such as other groups at risk, may have a higher potential of likelihood to pass	
through the stages of the policy.	

Additional Narrative Provide additional evidence and narrative about the positive, negative, and neutral impacts of the proposal on the equality, inclusion and human rights elements		Here you should add additional detail or explanation around the positive, negative, and neutral impact of the proposals on the above protected characteristic and health inclusion groups. To address this, you should consider the barriers to accessing or using the service, including the mitigations to respond to these.			
on the equality, inclusion and human rights elements detailed above. You should consider:		this policy is primarily important to consider	pects of the EQIA have been considered interdependently, as concerned with the management of sickness absence it is on an individual basis how different aspects of a person's now this may impact their health (RHO 2022)		
 effectiveness) Intersectionalit Impact of COV Access to Servon Physicanon Writtenon Verbal Digital Poverty Safeguarding 	 Three elements of Quality (safety, experience and effectiveness) Intersectionality Impact of COVID-19 Access to Services Physical Written communication. Verbal communication Digital Poverty Safeguarding 		identity overlap and how this may impact their health (RHO 2022) While the review is often triggered by an absence, and many of the OH reports are concerned with establishing reasonable adjustments that are required under the disability section of the Equality act, I feel that for reasons of absence understanding the intersectionality and the interactions between them are key to successful of unique case management of staff under this policy; Many of the suggestion under the assessment rely on development of line management skills to support staff in this area as it is the cumulative effects of this areas that will affect the ability to deliver consistent, transparent, compassionate plans which manage the Sickness absence management of staff, lawfully, and with humanity and equity. EQIA Completed by Natasha Firth, HR Manager 16/08/2023. Authorised By Gemma Waring 30/10/2023		3
Positive Impact	Neutral Impact	Negative Impact	Undetermined	Equality Impact Score Total	42
56 to 50	49 to 36	35 to 22	21 to 14		

Positive	Neutral	Negative	Undetermined
4	3	2	1

1. **Disability** refers to anyone who has: "...a physical or mental impairment that has a 'substantial' and 'long-term' negative effect on your ability to do normal daily activities..." (Equality Act 2010 definition). This includes, but is not limited to: mental health conditions, learning disabilities, intellectual disabilities, neurodivergent conditions (such as dyslexia, dyspraxia and dyscalculia), autism, many physical conditions (including HIV, AIDS and cancer), and communication difficulties (including d/Deaf and blind people).

2. Gender, in terms of a Protected Characteristic within the Equality Act 2010, refers to: "A person has the protected characteristic of gender reassignment if the person is proposing to undergo, is undergoing or has undergone a process (or part of a process) for the purpose of reassigning the person's sex by changing physiological or other attributes of sex."

3. **Race**, in terms of a Protected Characteristic within the Equality Act 2010, refers to: A person's colour, nationality, or ethnic or national origins. This also includes people whose first spoken language is not English, and/or those who have a limited understanding of written and spoken English due to English not being their first language.

4. Religion and Belief, in terms of a Protected Characteristic within the Equality Act 2010, refers to: Religion means any religion and a reference to religion includes a reference to a lack of religion. Belief means any religious or philosophical belief and a reference to belief includes a reference to a lack of belief.

5. Sex, in terms of a Protected Characteristic within the Equality Act 2010, refers to: A reference to a person who has a particular protected characteristic and is a reference to a man or to a woman.

6. Sexual Orientation, in terms of a Protected Characteristic within the Equality Act 2010, refers to: Sexual orientation means a person's sexual orientation towards persons of the same sex, persons of the opposite sex or persons of either sex.

7. The Human Rights Act 1998 sets out the fundamental areas that everyone and every organisation must adhere to. In relation to health and care, the most commonly applicable of the Articles within the Human Rights Act 1998 include: Article 2 Right to Life, Article 5 Right to Liberty and Security, Article 8 Right to Respect of Private and Family Life, and Article 9 Freedom of Thought, Conscience and Religion.

8. **Community Cohesion** is having a shared sense of belonging for all groups in society. It relies on criteria such as: the presence of a shared vision, inclusion of those with diverse backgrounds, equal opportunity, and supportive relationships between individuals. **Social Inclusion** is defined as the process of improving the terms of participation in society, particularly for people who are disadvantaged, through enhancing opportunities, access to resources, voice and respect for rights (United Nations definition). For the EQIA process, we should note any positive or negative impacts on certain groups being excluded or not included within a community or societal area. For example, people who are homeless, those from different socioeconomic groups, people of colour or those from certain age groups.

9. **Safeguarding** means: "...protecting a citizen's health, wellbeing and human rights; enabling them to live free from harm, abuse and neglect. It is an integral part of providing high-quality health care. Safeguarding children, young people and adults is a collective responsibility" (NHS England definition). Those most in need of protection are children, looked after children, and adults at risk (such as those receiving care, those under a DoLS or LPS Order, and those with a mental, intellectual or physical disability). In addition to the ten types of abuse set out in the Health and Care Act 2022, this section of the EQIA should also consider PREVENT, radicalisation and counterterrorism.

10. **Other Groups** refers to anyone else that could be positively or negatively impacted by the policy, process, strategy or service change. This could include, but is not limited to: carers, refugees and asylum seekers, people who are homeless, gypsy, Roma and traveller communities, people living with an addiction (e.g., alcohol, drugs or gambling), people experiencing social or economic deprivation, and people in stigmatised occupations (e.g., sex workers).